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PROCEEDINGS

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Good morning, ladies and
gentlemen. 1°d like to welcome everybody to the December
17th, 2010, public meeting of the Air Resources Board and
ask the Board to come to order.

And before we begin our business meeting, we
start with the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag. So
please rise.

(Thereupon the Pledge of Allegiance was

recited in unison.)

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Yesterday, we had a surprise visit from the
Governor who came over to testify on behalf of the cap and
trade rule. So I don"t know what"s going to top that
today. Maybe Santa Clause will show up in the middle of
the meeting. Who knows. But we do have some very
important work to do today.

So first let"s start with the roll call.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Dr. Balmes?

BOARD MEMBER BALMES: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Ms. Berg?

BOARD MEMBER BERG: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Ms. D"Adamo?

BOARD MEMBER D*ADAMO: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Ms. Kennard?
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Mayor Loveridge?

BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Mrs. Riordan?

BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Supervisor Roberts?

Professor Sperling?

BOARD MEMBER SPERLING: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Dr. Telles?

BOARD MEMBER TELLES: Present.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Supervisor Yeager?

BOARD MEMBER YEAGER: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Chairman Nichols?

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Here.

BOARD CLERK MORENCY: Madam Chairman, we have a
quorum.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

A few announcements before we get started this
morning. First of all, we have interpretation services
available iIn Spanish for anyone who wishes. The headsets
are outside the hearing room at the attendance signh-up
table.

(Whereupon the announcement was translated

into Spanish.)

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Anyone who wishes to
testify should sign up with the staff in the lobby outside



the auditorium before the item actually is heard, if at
all possible. And at some point, maybe like around 10:00
or so, I"m actually going to shut off the list of speakers
jJust because otherwise it"s too hard for the staff to sort

this out. We could still accept comments in writing. But
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if you think you may want to testify, we would really

appreciate it if you would get your card in early.

We will be imposing a three-minute time limit on

speakers. And if it gets too out of hand or we get too
much repetitive testimony, it may go shorter than that.
But I think particularly for those who have written
testimony, it should be pretty easy for you to just
summarize your main points. You don"t have to read the
testimony because it will be in the record.

We do have an overflow room next door, the
Coastal Hearing Room, which is available. And there"s
audio and visual connection over there. So if for some
reason you can"t find a seat or you don"t like the one
that"s available, you can sit over there and just come
back when it"s time for you to come and testify.

I"m also required to tell you that there are
emergency exits at the back of the room and on the side

here. That one goes to the outside. And if we have a

fire drill or an alarm sounds, we"re required to evacuate

the room and the building, go downstairs and across the
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street until we get the all-clear signal.

So this morning we have before us the adoption of
proposed amendments to the regulation to reduce emissions
of diesel particulate matter, oxides of nitrogen and other
criteria pollutants from in-use on-road vehicles as well
as the heavy-duty vehicle greenhouse gas reduction
measure, the regulation to control emissions from in-use
on-road diesel fuel, heavy-duty drayage trucks at ports
and intermodal rail yard facilitates, and proposed
amendments to the regulations for in-use off-road diesel
fuel fleets, and off-road large spark ignition engine
fleets. So this is a combined hearing on a multitude of
different rules and regulations, but they"re all related
to each other.

The proposed changes that we"re going to be
hearing about today are the result of direction that this
Board gave to our staff last April to evaluate the impact
of the down economy on emissions from on-road and off-road
vehicles and to make recommendations for how to adjust the
rules based on what they found.

Overall, the staff found that reduced economic
activity has led to reduced pollution, not too surprising.
But in terms of evaluating what that means, this did take
some time.

But what it means is that the Board has both a
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responsibility and an opportunity to adjust the rules in a
way that reflects the changes in the economy, while still
meeting our overall obligations to achieve federal air
quality standards.

Staff is going to be presenting proposed
amendments to five in-use on-road and off-road vehicle
rules. These include the truck and bus regulation,
drayage truck regulation, tractor-trailer greenhouse
regulation, the off-road regulation, and lastly the large
spark ignition engine fleet regulation, as | said before.

Together, these five regulations, which were
approved by the Board between 2006 and 2008, were designed
to significantly reduce the public®"s exposure to diesel
particulate matter and oxides of nitrogen emissions as
well as to reduce ozone-forming and greenhouse gas
emissions. The tractor-trailer regulation is one of the
measures identified in the Air Resources Board®s Scoping
Plan under AB 32 that"s designed to reduce greenhouse gas
emissions from current levels to 1990 levels by 2020.

Last month, the Board was updated on the
significant improvements that have been made to both the
inventories for on- and off-road diesel vehicles. These
improved inventories are the basis for the rules that
we"re considering here today.

In that briefing, we learned that current
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emissions are down mostly due to the impact of the
recession and reduced economic activity, but off-road
emissions are also down substantially because staff has
been able to use new information about fleet operations
that has resulted in a lower estimate of emissions, lower
projections of what the numbers would be.

Despite the reduced emissions as a result of
improved inventories, California continues to face many
air quality challenges, including the legal requirement to
meet federal air quality standards as well as our state
law requirements to reduce premature mortality, address
localized risks In communities that are particularly
impacted by air pollution, and of course reducing
greenhouse gas emissions under our state law.

In directing staff to propose appropriate relief,
we also directed the staff to ensure that the changes
preserve the important health benefits these regulations
provide, while assuring that all applicable targets are
met.

So at this point, I think we"re ready to talk
about the details, and 1 will turn it over to staff to do
it.

But I would just like to say that we are very
grateful for the input that we"ve had over the last month

from all sectors of the public that are affected by this
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rule, including the industry, as well as representatives
of public health organizations and environmental groups,
local governments. It"s been a complicated and difficult
process, because there are so many rules involved and
frankly because the industry is so complex. And I know
it"s been a tough process for many who have been involved,
and we really appreciate the fact that so many of you are
here today and have continued to participate. And we
thank you for that.

Okay. 171l now turn the agenda over to Mr.
Goldstene.

EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE: Thank you, Chairman
Nichols.

In December 2008, the Board approved the truck
and bus regulation. As part of its approval, the Board
directed staff to monitor the economy and report back on
the impact of the recession on emissions and affected
fleets.

At the December 2009 Board hearing, staff
presented the results of an analysis that showed that
vehicle activity and emissions were below the levels
estimated when the truck and bus regulation was developed.
This meant that 2014 emission goals would be met with
fewer emission reductions from the regulation.

During the same time, many fleets subject to the
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off-road diesel vehicle regulation, which was approved in
2007, raised similar concerns about the impact of the
recession on emissions and the ability of fleets to comply
with the regulation.

To more Ffully understand the situation, in March
2010, 1 held an Executive Officer hearing to hear from
stakeholders fTirsthand regarding whether additional relief
from the off-road regulation was possible.

In April 2010, the Board directed staff to update
the emissions inventories for both heavy-duty on-road
trucks and buses and off-road diesel vehicles to reflect
the impact of the recession. The Board further directed
staff to develop amendments to both regulations
concurrently that would reduce the cost for both on-road
and off-road fleets while continuing to meet the Board"s
air quality goals and obligations.

In May through October 2010, staff held 20
workshops throughout the state to discuss recent health
studies of particular pollution®™s impact on mortality,
revisions to the emissions inventory, and proposed
regulatory amendments that would reduce the cost of
compliance.

Staff"s proposed amendments for consideration
today were developed directly from comments received

during these workshops and through other input that we
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received from interested stakeholders.

The proposed amendments will provide substantial
economic relief and streamline and improve the
regulations, while ensuring we continue to meet our clean
air and health obligations.

First, for the truck and bus regulation, staff is
proposing to exempt smaller vehicles from the Ffilter
requirements and postpone all replacement requirements
until 2015. These changes will lower costs for most
fleets by 60 to 70 percent and lower costs even more
dramatically in the first five years.

Staff is also proposing to better align the
drayage truck regulation of the truck and bus regulation
and to add provisions to prevent trucks from circumventing
the regulation by cargo transfers outside port boundaries.

For the tractor-trailer greenhouse gas
regulation, staff is proposing additional flexibility for
phasing in trailer retrofits, an extension of the deadline
for using low rolling resistance tires and other changes
that provide more flexibility.

In the off-road regulation, staff is proposing to
postpone implementation by four years, lower annual
requirements, remove all mandatory retrofitting, simplify
its weight average requirements, and to expand the number

of low-use vehicles exempted from the rule.
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Staff"s proposed changes will cut cost for the
first five years by 97 percent and over the life of the
regulation by more than 70 percent.

I"m very pleased a key industry group, the
Associated General Contractors of America, worked closely
with staff on the proposed amendments and supports the
changes as we proposed.

Finally, staff"s proposed changes to the LSI
engine fleet regulation provide up to a four-year
compliance extension and will align the low-use yearly
hour limit with the off-road regulation.

So with that, 11l now ask Ms. Elizabeth Yura and
Beth White to give the staff presentation. Thank you.

(Thereupon an overhead presentation was

presented as follows.)

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: Thank you, Chairman Nichols, James Goldstene and
good morning, members of the Board.

Today, staff is presenting for your consideration
amendments to five ARB regulations effecting in-use
vehicles and equipment. The proposed amendments will
ensure continued progress towards reducing emissions from
vehicles and equipment subject to these regulations,
provide important local and regional health benefits, and

significantly reduce compliance costs for affected fleets.
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These amendments are being proposed in
recognition that the economy has significantly reduced
activity and emissions more than anticipated when the
rules were originally adopted.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: 1 will first begin with a summary of why staff is
proposing changes to these five rules that apply to trucks
and off-road vehicles and will describe at how staff
arrived at our recommendation.

I will then summarize the proposed amendments for
the three truck regulations, including and truck and bus
regulation, the drayage truck regulation, and the
tractor-trailer GHG regulation.

Elizabeth Yura will than describe proposed
amendments to the two off-road regulations, the in-use
off-road diesel regulation, and the large spark ignition
regulation.

Lastly, she"ll summarize the environmental
impacts of all of the amended regulations and will close
with staff recommendations. |1 will begin by describing
why changes are being proposed.

--000--
ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER

WHITE: The off-road and on-road regulations were approved
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by the Board in 2007 and 2008 respectively. At that time,
the economy was at its peak and the current economic
recession had not been foreseen.

Because of the recession, truck and off-road
diesel vehicle activity and emissions are lower than they
were anticipated when the rules were adopted, and the
recession has reduced the ability of fleets to make
investments in cleaner equipment.

After hearing updates about the effects of the
economy on emissions in 2009 and 2010, the Board
recognized the opportunity to reduce the regulatory
requirements on affected fleets because of the recession
and directed staff to make amendments to the regulations.

At that time, the Board approved a set of
principles to meet iIn considering amendments that included
providing economic relief, while meeting air quality goals
and protecting public health. Staff believes the combined
amendments to the truck rules and the off-road rules being
presented here today achieve these goals.

I will now summarize how the amended rules
continue to meet the air quality goals approved by the
Board.

--000--
ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER

WHITE: This chart shows on a statewide basis how
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emissions are expected to change and how our goals are
met.

The top line reflects business as usual.
Essentially, new engine standards and cleaner fuels that
provide emissions reductions as fleets turn over their
vehicles naturally.

The bottom line shows what statewide emissions
would look like with the proposed amendments.

At the emissions level that California achieves
in 2014, PM2.5 SIP targets in the South Coast and San
Joaquin Valley will be met. By 2020, the goals of the
Diesel Risk Reduction Program, which was adopted ten years
ago, will largely be achieved. Overall, the proposed
amendments ensure that emissions are reduced down to
levels expected when the regulations were originally
approved.

The shaded area represents the emission
reductions that will be achieved by these rules in each
year and over the life of the program. These emission
reductions will prevent 3900 premature deaths over the
12-year life of the rules. Through our successful
implementation of this critical ARB program, California is
already beginning to see the real world benefits of our
efforts.

--000--
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ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: A recent study examined temporal and spacial
trends iIn ambient concentrations of black carbon in
California. The study showed that the concentrations of
black carbon had decreased by 50 percent. Black carbon is
a key component of diesel soot, and this study concluded
that corresponding decreases in diesel emission reductions
between 1990 and 2008 resulted in the observed black
carbon reductions. The rate of decline in black carbon
has resulted in a reduced warming effect.

While Californians are seeing the actual benefits
of these programs, reductions are still needed from
on-road and off-road vehicles in order to ensure our
long-term goals and commitments are met.

Now 1°d like to summarize how staff came to our
recommendations.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: Since January 2010, staff held 20 public workshops
and numerous meetings with various companies, association
representatives, and individual fleets. Information
gathered from this outreach was used to update our
evaluations of the economic impact of the recession on
individual fleets and helped staff to develop this

proposal.
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Staff also updated the PM mortality estimates
using U.S. EPA"s new risk assessment methodology and the
most important recent air quality data available and
re-affirmed the adverse health impacts of exposure to
PM2.5.

Emissions inventory for trucks and off-road
vehicles was also updated to reflect the impact of the
recession and new information on activity.

I will now discuss how reduced emissions have
resulted in an emission margin in meeting the state
implementation plans that allows for economic relief.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: As you heard last month, on- and off-road diesel
emissions will be lower in 2014 than was anticipated,
which is Important, because 2014 is when reductions must
be achieved for compliance with the PM2.5 federal air
quality standard.

The lower emissions, due to the recession, and

improvements to the inventory, means that we can achieve

15

less reduction from these regulations and reduce the costs

while still meeting our SIP obligation. This 1Is

particularly true iIn the near term.

I will now discuss the proposed amendments to all

five rules.
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--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: As you"ll hear today, the amendments give fleets
more time to comply and address special situations. The
cost of the regulations would be reduced by more than 60
percent, and a majority of the cost savings occur in the
next five years.

The proposed changes to the regulations were made
while ensuring that near-term and long-term SIP goals
continue to be met and localized health risk is reduced.

I will now describe the proposed amendments to
the truck and bus regulation.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: The regulation has been substantially revised to
give fleets more time to upgrade to newer engines while
achieving early PM reductions from larger trucks through
the use of PM Filters.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: The first change staff is proposing addresses
lighter trucks, which in general emit less than their
heavier counterparts and are low expensive to replace.
These types of trucks are circled in the photo and are

commonly owned by small businesses, including local
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contractors, moving companies, towing companies and local
delivery businesses.
1"d also like to point out that on the slide in

the upper-right corner is -- whatever regulation we"re

discussing, that®s what will be in the upper right corner.

So that way we know what the amendments are.

Staff is proposing to delay the initial
requirements by four years until 2015 and to no longer
require PM retrofits. Under this strategy, emission
reductions would be achieved by replacing the oldest
trucks with newer trucks that have the cleanest engines
and are originally equipped with PM Ffilters.

By 2023, these trucks would need to have 2010
model year or newer engines or equivalent emissions.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: Whille staff"s proposal changes the way in which
emission reductions are achieved from lighter trucks,
heavier trucks are more costly to replace and the use of
PM retrofits are a more feasible way in which to achieve
near-term PM reduction. This is because heavier trucks

have bigger engines, typically travel higher miles than

lighter trucks, and represent a majority of the emissions.

PM retrofits are the lowest cost option to

control PM exhaust emissions and also substantially reduce
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diesel PM exposure risk along the freeways and at
distribution centers where many of these trucks travel.
The amended regulation would require newer, heavier trucks
to be equipped with PM filters starting one year later
than the existing regulation and would delay replacements
for another two years until 2015.

The oldest trucks, which are not as economical to
retrofit, would instead be replaced when 20 years old and
would no longer be required to be retrofit. However, by
2023, all trucks would need to have 2010 model year or
newer engines or equivalent emissions.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: Other amendments are also being proposed to
provide more flexibility and to encourage early actions.
Staff is proposing a phase-in schedule to give more
flexibility and would allow fleets to spread out required
actions and costs over time.

Fleets effected by the recession that have fewer
trucks than in the past would also have their compliance
requirements further extended. For example, if the fleet
is 50 percent smaller than it was in 2006, the fleet would
have several more years to clean up their remaining
trucks.

Greater credits are being proposed to encourage
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early PM reductions and to reward fTleets that have already
retrofitted vehicles with PM filters. These credits would
also support the retrofit market.

The small fleet provision, which begins January
1, 2014, was changed to remove early replacement
requirements and to require no more than one retrofit per
year.

Agricultural fleets would be given another
opportunity to apply for the agricultural vehicle
exemption, and a provision for log trucks has been added
with annual phase-in replacements that ensure steady
cleanup of fleets.

Next 1711 discuss what the proposed changes mean
for fleets.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: As shown in the table, the initial PM filter
requirements are proposed to be delayed by one year.

There is also a significant reduction in the number of
trucks that are required to be retrofit. These vehicles
are now subject to replacement only. As a direct result,
the number of businesses affected by the retrofit
requirements is greatly reduced as well. Additional truck
replacements are proposed to begin two years later, and

trucks would be eight years old or more when replacement
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is required.

Next I will describe the costs of the amended
truck and bus regulation.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: The proposed amendments provide significant cost
savings for all fleets compared to the current regulation.
Overall, the estimated cost of the amended truck and bus
regulation in the next five years and for the life of the
regulation would be reduced by about 60 percent, and the
total cost of the regulation would be reduced by $3.3
million dollars.

Next I will show what individual fleets would
have to do to comply with the existing rule compared to
the proposed rule.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: This graph shows the number of early truck
replacements and PM retrofits required to comply with the
existing rule and the amended rule for an actual moving
company. The company has a total of 14 trucks, seven are
lighter trucks and seven are heavier trucks. As shown on
the chart over the life of the regulation, the existing
regulation requires eight early replacements and six PM

retrofits. With the amended rule, the fleet would need to
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replace only two trucks early and install two PM Ffilters.
At trucks would have 2010 model year engines by 2023.

This fleet benefits from the additional economic
relief provided to fleets that have downsized since 2006,
since it has reduced its fleet size by 30 percent. This
fleet"s revenues have also been reduced by about 30
percent. The proposed amendments would lower the cost to
comply with the regulation by 55 percent.

On a percentage basis, the relief provided by the
amendments exceeds the impact of the recession on this
fleet. Staff made a similar comparison for an actual
concrete company.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: The concrete company has 18 trucks, all of which
are heaver trucks. Seven other trucks have PM filters due
to normal replacements, and the other eight trucks have
more because of credits for having reduced the fleet size
since 2006.

As shown on the chart, over the life of the
regulation, the existing regulation requires the fleet to
replace 12 trucks early and install eight PM retrofits at
a cost about $440,000 above normal replacement costs.

With the amended rule, the fleet would be

expected to install seven retrofit PM Filters and to
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replace nine trucks early. All trucks would have 2010
model year engines by 2023.

This fleet benefits from the additional economic
relief provided to fleets that have downsized since 2006
since it has reduced its Tleet size by over 30 percent.
This fleet"s revenues have also been reduced by almost 40
percent. The proposed amendments would lower the cost to
comply with the regulation by about 50 percent.

Similar to the moving company example, on a
percentage basis, the relief provided by the amendments
exceeds the impact of the recession on this fleet.

More importantly, the amended regulation would
impose no cost for this fleet until the 2014 compliance
date.

Next, 11l summarize how school buses receive
similar economic relief, while continuing to minimize
exposure to children.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: Staff is proposing similar relief to school buses
as trucks. However, you may recall there is one big
difference between the requirement for school buses and
other on-road vehicles. While we need to clean up school
buses, replacement is not required.

Keeping that in mind, staff is proposing the

22
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following changes to provide relief, while still
protecting the children in our state. Staff proposes to
exempt the smaller school buses from the regulatory
provision since these buses are newer and make up a small
portion of the school bus population. Staff proposes a
one-year delay in the start of the implementation of
retrofit for the larger school buses, while maintaining
the existing 2014 final compliance date for PM filters.

Lastly, staff proposes to add a 15-day change for
school buses that will defer PM filters to 2014 for the
most challenging buses, model years 1988 to 1993, while
still achieving the same emission reductions. This change
will provide additional time for the further development
of technology that may provide additional compliance
choices for the school bus operators.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: One option for school districts to meet these
requirements is to install a diesel PM filter, the use of
which will substantially reduce school children®s exposure
to toxic diesel PM. Thousands of retrofits have been
installed on school buses throughout the state and have
proven to be successful.

Recent data logging also shows that passive

filters can now be installed on as many as 95 percent of
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the remaining school buses. Retrofits are the least
expensive compliance option. $140,000 from the Lower
Emission School Bus Program can be used for the initial
purchase of retrofits for seven buses or to purchase one
replacement bus. Even when the lifetime costs of
retrofits are compared to the lifetime cost of a new bus,
retrofits are still three to five times cheaper.
--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: Regarding funding, unlike the other vehicles
covered by this regulation, funding has been dedicated to
help school districts comply. |In fact, once all pre-1977s
were replaced, funding could have been prioritized for PM
filters and nearly all of the 13,000 school buses eligible
for public incentive funds would be clean. The decision
to fund retrofits or replacement using lower emission
school bus funds rests with local districts.

Throughout the implementation of Lower Emission
School Bus Program, staff strongly encouraged the funding
of retrofits, even though local school districts preferred
replacements. In the end, many local agencies did not
maximize the use of available funds for retrofit, and
these decisions will result in 3300 non-compliant buses
remaining, even after additional federal and local funds

were also directed to fund school buses.
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The cost of bringing those remaining buses into
compliance is approximately $60 million. For many school
districts, state, local, and federal funds are available
to help.

And now, to conclude our discussion regarding the
proposed truck and bus amendments, 1°d like to talk about
the proposed 15-day changes that are designed to address
some of the remaining issues that have surfaced since
staff"s initial proposals were released in October.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: Staff"s proposed 15-day changes are shown in
strike out and underline in your Board packets and also
available on the table outside of the hearing room and
will be posted on the website for the regulation.

In summary, staff is proposing to add credit for
fleets that have purchased more new trucks than normal and
for fleets that equip all of their vehicles with PM
filters prior to 2014.

Staff is also proposing to delay by one year the
compliance requirements for 2000 model year engines so
that these vehicles remain eligible for incentive funding.

For vehicles operating exclusively within NOx
exempt areas, staff is proposing a provision that will

delay the compliance requirements for two years and would
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exempt the vehicles from any replacement requirements once
the vehicle is equipped with a PM filter.

Staff is also proposing a two-year deferral for
construction trucks that operate less than 15,000 miles
per year. To assure emission benefits are preserved,
staff is proposing to require that 1996 and 1997 model
year engines meet PM BACT starting in 2012.

Now 1°d like to describe amendments being
proposed to the drayage truck regulations.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: The drayage trucking industry regulation reduces
local exposure to communities near ports and rail yards.
However, some motor carriers have begun using a practice
known as dray-off, which involves a cleaner complying
truck picking up a cargo container out of the port and
hauling it outside the port property to a nearby street or
staging area where a non-complying truck picks up the
container intact for transport to its destination, thereby
reducing the community health benefits expected from the
drayage truck regulation.

The changes to the drayage truck regulation would
eliminate the paths some drayage fleets began using early
this year to circumvent the public health benefit of the

rule and disadvantage their competitors who did invest in
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cleaner trucks. Therefore, staff proposes to require PM
filters for all heavy tractors and all trucks handling
drayage cargo outside of ports and rail yards.

Staff"s proposal will provide economic relief by
delaying modernization to newer engines from 2014 to 2020,
when all older drayage trucks will need to be phased out
with 2010 model year engine replacements like other
trucks.

Lastly, the proposed amendments to the drayage
truck regulation would keep the 2014 PM emission control
requirements, including Class 7 trucks.

Now I will summarize the changes we are proposing
for the tractor-trailer GHG regulation that applies to
tractor-trailer combinations or 53-foot or longer box-type
trailers.

--000--

ON-ROAD COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE SECTION MANAGER
WHITE: The proposed amendments to the tractor-trailer GHG
regulation would provide additional flexibility for fleets
to meet the requirements of the regulation with minimal
impact on the GHG benefits initially approved consistent
with the requirements of AB 32.

The amendments would provide a second opportunity
for large fleets to apply for the optional compliance

schedule, while also maintaining a level playing field for
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those large fleets that already registered.

Staff is proposing to extend the deadline for the
use of the fuel efficient tires by one to four years on
2010 and older model year tractors and trailers to allow
fleets time to use existing retreaded tires and allow the
U.S. EPA SmartWay Program time to develop standards for
the SmartWay retreads.

Other changes would delay compliance dates and
provide more flexibility in meeting the requirements.

This concludes the amendments regarding trucks.

Now Elizabeth will discuss the changes being
proposed for the off-road regulations.

MS. YURA: Thank you, Beth.

While the economic downturn has had a serious
impact on the trucking industry, its impact on the
construction industry has been greater. Construction
activity has decreased by more than 50 percent since 2005.
This lowered activity, coupled with a revised emissions
inventory, together shows much lower emissions from
off-road vehicles than originally estimated. Therefore,
staff is proposing regulatory amendments that balance
economic relief, especially in the near term, while still
obtaining emission reductions critical to the health of
all within the state.

The following slides describe staff"s proposal to
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amend the off-road and LSI regulations. 1711 begin with
the proposed amendments to the off-road regulation.
--000--

MS. YURA: First, staff is proposing to delay the
regulation start date for all fleets by four years, which
would result in significant near-term economic relief for
off-road fleets. With this proposed delay, large fleets
would have more time, until 2014, before compliance
actions would be required. As with the current
regulation, medium and small fleets are given even more
time until the initial start date.

--000--

MS. YURA: Staff is also proposing to simplify
and reduce the annual requirements of the off-road
regulation so that each compliance year a fleet would only
have to meet a single emissions target. The annual BACT
requirements would be reduced from a 28 percent turnover
and retrofitting requirement to a combined 4.8 to ten
percent turnover or retrofitting requirement. This means
that a fleet would have both lowered BACT requirements and
more flexibility to choose between turnover and
retrofitting to meet compliance.

Additionally, staff is proposing to raise the
low-use threshold from the 100 hours to 200 hours per

year. This will exempt an additional ten to 12 percent of
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the least used vehicles, resulting in overall lower
compliance costs.
--000--

MS. YURA: To further simplify the regulation,
staff is also proposing an optional simplified compliance
path for the smallest fleets in the state. For an
owner-operator or owner with only a handful of vehicles,
there are requirements to calculate emissions averages,
targets, and BACT percentages to determine compliance
options can be complicated.

Therefore, staff is proposing an optional
compliance path which provides a schedule to phase out the
oldest vehicle from these smallest fleets. This provides
a very clear and simple path for the fleet to follow and
also does not require any mandatory retrofitting.

--000--

MS. YURA: Because of the proposed delays and
reductions in compliance requirements, staff wanted to
make sure that progress towards cleaner vehicles is made
during this interim period. Therefore, staff is proposing
to extend double credit for the early installation of PM
filters, which had expired for some fleets, up to the year
before compliance is required for each fleet size.

Additionally, for fleets that are still

downsizing due to the economy, staff is proposing to offer



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

31

credits for these fleets that reduce their total fleet
horsepower from 2010 to 2011. The new credit would be in
addition to the reduced horsepower credits a fleet may
have previously received for reducing their fleet between
2006 and 2010.

Also staff would like to recognize those
proactive fleets who met at the First large fleet
compliance requirements by March 1st, 2010, and is
proposing to exempt these large fleets from their first
compliance date of 2014.

--000--

MS. YURA: In summary, staff"s proposed changes
would delay the regulation start date, make retrofits
optional, limit the numbers of actions needed for
compliance both overall and in the next five years, and
also strengthen the long-term requirement to use the
cleanest Tier 4 engines.

And now 1°d like to discuss how these amendments
have reduced the economic impacts of the off-road
regulation.

--000--

MS. YURA: As you can see from the slide, the
proposed amendments provide significant cost savings
compared to the current regulation. The estimated cost of

the amended off-road regulation in the next five years
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would be about 97 percent lower, and peak year costs which
would now occur in 2019 would be reduced by more than 70
percent. Overall, costs for the proposed amended
regulation over the next 20 years would be reduced by $1.5
billion, which is 70 percent reduction.

--000--

MS. YURA: In addition to the amendments already
discussed, staff is also proposing a few 15-day changes
for off-road vehicles.

First, staff is proposing to pull in both engines
from all two-engine vehicles, except for two engines
on-road sweepers into the off-road regulation. Several
types of two-engine vehicles have already been
incorporated into the off-road regulation. So for
consistency, staff is now proposing to bring in the
remaining two engine vehicles.

Second, staff is proposing a modified version of
what has been referred to as the bubble concept.
Throughout the development of the truck and bus and
off-road regulations, many fleets have had concerns about
having vehicles in several of ARB regulations and have
supported an idea to allow the trading of credits between
these regulations.

Staff"s proposal will incorporate into the

off-road and truck and bus regulation a compliance path
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that would allow on-road and off-road vehicles that have
been retrofitted to count towards the compliance
requirements of either regulation for a specified period
of time, so long as the actions taken under this option do
not result in a loss of emission benefits in any given
year .

--000--

MS. YURA: Although the discussion thus far has
focused on reductions from diesel vehicles, 1°d like to
conclude our discussion of the regulations being amended
here today by briefly touching on the proposed amendments
to the large spark ignition, or LSI, fleet requirements
regulation.

The LS1 fleet regulation was adopted in 2006 and
applies to large spark ignition engine forklifts, tow
tractors, sweepers, scrubbers, and airport ground support
equipment throughout the state. Because many operators
have fully implemented the fleet average emission level
requirements, staff is proposing only a limited number of
provisions as shown here, which broaden or extend the
existing relief provisions for forklift and other LSI
fleet owners.

--000--
MS. YURA: Now that 1°ve discussed staff"s

proposal, 1°d like to turn to the environmental impacts of
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the proposed regulations.
--000--

MS. YURA: Overall, staff estimates that 3900
premature deaths would be avoided by the implementation of
the amended regulations as well as substantial reductions
in localized risk. |In addition to achieving significant
health benefits, the proposed amended regulations would
also continue to provide significant emission reductions
that are necessary to meet California®s SIP obligation and
the goals of the Diesel Risk Reduction Plan.

--000--

MS. YURA: The red line shows the emissions
estimated without the recession, which represents what the
Board expected when the regulations were adopted.

The blue line represents the emissions that we
expect to see now with the recession and the proposed
amendments.

The yellow shaded area shows the emission
reductions resulting from the recession.

The blue shaded area shows the result of the
amendments, to provide flexibility to the on- and off-road
regulation.

As you can see, the blue area is equivalent to
the yellow area. The cumulative emissions of the proposed

regulations with the recession are the same as were
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expected for the regulation as initially approved. The
economic relief provided to fleets result in a $3.3
billion savings over the life of the regulation.
Next, I will summarize how the amended
regulations meet the SIP targets.
--000--

MS. YURA: In the 2007 SIPS, ARB committed to

achieve a defined level of emissions into the air by 2014

across all of the sources for which ARB has regulatory
responsibility. To meet this commitment, the Board has
adopted new rules covering oceangoing vessels, harbor

craft, transportation refrigeration units, and consumer

products and more. These new rules, together with the

35

ongoing benefits of the existing controls, are designed to

meet the SIP emissions targets. Trucks and off-road
vehicles are the remaining two most important rules in
that SIP strategy.

Because truck, bus, and off-road emissions are
lowered than forecast in the SIP, there is an emissions
margin for economic relief in 2014. In the South Coast,
that margin is estimated to be 62 tons and in the San
Joaquin Valley it is 40 tons. Both are in terms of NOx.

The proposed amendments would meet the SIP
targets for both South Coast and San Joaquin. In the

South Coast, the proposal brings down the margin to five
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tons. In the San Joaquin Valley, the proposal just meets
the SIP targets and the remaining margin is zero.

As a result, staff believes that the adoption of
these amendments for the remaining most critical SIP
measures will enable the U.S. EPA to make a positive
finding on our SIPS.

--000--

MS. YURA: With these amended regulations,
California continues to remain on track in our efforts to
clean up diesel engines. When the Board approved the most
recent SIP and the Diesel Risk Reduction Plan, significant
emission reductions from existing diesel engines were
important elements. To date, staff has implemented both
reformulated ultra-low sulfur diesel fuel standards and
the cleanest new heavy-duty diesel engine standards in the
world.

We continue to also implement many in-use diesel
fleet rules targeting buses, trash trucks, cargo handling
equipment, and more.

The on-road and off-road regulations represent
two of the largest remaining pieces in this program and
continue the progress towards meeting the Board®"s air
quality goals. California continues to provide one of the
largest diesel incentive programs in the country, and

utilizes enforcement to ensure a level playing field.
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Next, I will discuss funding opportunities.
--000--

MS. YURA: Overall, while not sufficient to cover
all of the costs associated with the regulations,
significant incentive funding remains available to fleets
to take early actions to reduce emissions and more funding
is anticipated in the future.

This table shows funding amounts that have
already been allocated to on-road and off-road projects in
the past two years and funding levels that are expected
for new projects over the next two years. The specific
future funding amounts will depend on bond sales and other
state revenues. For example, the six air districts
administering truck grants under the Prop. 1B Goods
Movement Program will be launching a coordinated
solicitation for $112 million in existing funding in early
2011, with up to $300 million in supplemental truck
funding possible through new bond sales over the next
two years.

Finally, local and federal funds also continue to
be available. For example, local air districts receive
approximately $70 million annually from motor vehicle
registration fees that can be used for emission reduction
projects.

The proposed amendments to both the on-road and



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

38

off-road regulations will expand eligibility Iin ARB"s
portfolio incentive programs for many fleets. Changes to
these funding programs are scheduled for early next year
to conform to revised regulatory deadlines and expand
funding opportunities.

Next I will discuss recent studies that have
confirmed the localized emissions benefits of California®s
diesel program.

--000--

MS. YURA: A recent ARB study focused on the port
truck cleanup in Los Angeles and Long Beach, comparing
emissions between July of 2007 and July of 2010. This
study evaluated the change in emissions and found that
localized exposures were reduced by a factor of two.

Another recent independent study in West Oakland
measured port truck emissions from November 2009 to June
2010 and found that diesel PM emissions were down about
50 percent and NOx emissions were down about 40 percent.

It is also notable that this port truck cleanup
has occurred rapidly, in less than two years. In fact,
similar reductions for heavy-duty trucks at other Bay Area
locations took nine years to achieve.

While these near-term successes are important,
California must continue its progress towards reducing

emissions from diesel engines so that we can meet our
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long-term emission reductions goals.

And now 1 will provide staff"s closing remarks

and recommendation to the Board.
--000--

MS. YURA: 1In conclusion, the proposed
regulations will provide economic relief and cost savings,
while providing important emission reductions and public
health benefits, thereby achieving the Board"s goals.

Staff recommends that the Board approve the
proposed amendments to all five regulations along with the
corresponding 15-day changes.

This concludes our presentation. Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Any concluding remarks? No.

EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE: 1 want to make it
clear we have five different rules here. We"re ready to
take any questions that the Board has.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay. Are there any
questions before we hear from witnesses? All right.

Then we"l1l1 begin with our list. 1I"m sure there
are many. 1 just have the first batch here. We"ll get
started. So we"ll call you a few at a time and hopefully
you"ll be ready to come forward.

Richard Coyle, Michael Rea, Corey Wardlaw.

Mr. COYLE: Thank you. Good morning. 1"m here
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to speak specifically to the drayage truck -- the proposed
drayage truck regulation changes.

My name is Richard Coyle. 1"m President of
Devine Intermodal, which is a drayage trucking company
here in the Central Valley specializing in serving
California®s ports.

While we support closing the loopholes in the
current reg, which address the dray-offs and the Class 7
trucks, we strong oppose any loosening or softening of the
port drayage truck retirement timetable. Relaxing the
regs now well into implementation would be more than
unfair to companies like ours. It would be downright
punitive. Close the loopholes, yes, but please don"t mess
with the drayage truck retirement timetables.

For years, our industry debated with CARB the
implementation of truck retirement schedules. And once
those regs were finally set, our company accepted them and
embarked on an investment strategy for retiring our
dirtiest trucks. We analyzed our fleet and we worked
through decisions of whether or not to retrofit or to buy
new. And the most prudent long-term strategy was to
replace, not retrofit much of our fleet.

Accomplishing this in a softening economy with
tight credit became a Herculean effort for ourselves. It

has been enormously expensive and more draining of our
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resources than we imagined. Yet, we stuck by the strategy
knowing it would prove to be the most prudent and
profitable decision.

Now, CARB staff is suggesting softening these
regs. | believe that they believe they®re doing our
industry a favor by loosening these rules. But they"re
not. This change would punish our company and companies
like ours who invested in new and clean trucks with the
anticipation we would finally get a return in 2014. This
chart shows more dramatically what we are looking at.

2014 is the date that we anticipated trucks -- the great
majority of trucks being retired. So we chose to purchase
new, knowing that our new trucks would get us out to 2020.

It"s very dramatic now the relief that"s being
offered to some of our competitors and going to be
extremely detrimental to our company.

So I1*d like you to take that into consideration.
Thank you very much.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Did you say where your
business is located?

MR. COYLE: We"re headquarters here in Sacramento
with terminals in Stockton and Fresno.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay. Thank you.

Michael Rea.

MR. REA: Thank you very much.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

42

My name is Michael Ray. [I1"m the Governmental
Relations Chairperson for the California Association of
School Transportation Officials.

We"ve always valued our relationship with the Air
Board, and we care deeply about children®s health and
safety, just as you do. We appreciate our cooperative
efforts over the years to fund bus replacements and
exhaust retrofits. As you know, school transportation has
been an active, aggressive, and involved partner in this
effort over the years.

We also appreciate the considerable efforts that
the staff has made to meet with us over the past few
months and to understand our issues.

Although these amendments do delay the rules for
school transportation, they"re still overly burdensome on
school transportation. As you know, school transportation
has been poorly funded. Before the economic downturn,
school transportation received only about 45 percent of
what it took to operate school buses in California. The
remaining amount the State required us to take out of our
school district general funds, more impacting the
classroom.

In last couple of years, the State has further
reduced our funding by 20 percent. So now the State

funding only covers about 35 percent of what it takes to
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operate school transportation in California. All over the
state of California, the impact of that is that school
districts are making decisions to severely reduce,
restrict, or eliminate school transportation.

Because of that, students are not riding on
school buses. They“"re being left out on the streets. And
more than likely, it"s the most socioeconomic or
disadvantaged students that are affected by this.

We really request -- respectfully request that
the Board delay the implementation of these rules all
together for school transportation until funding is
available for us to be able to afford bus replacements --
fully funded bus replacements and trap replacements.

Thank you very much for your time.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Corey Wardlaw, and then Carl Dolk, Roger Isom,
and Jim Jacobs.

MR. WARDLAW: Good morning.

From what 1°"m gathering from the agenda, we are
here today because the economy is in the tank. And
emissions are lower than thought.

I1*m thankful that the Air Resources Board is
recognizing these conditions, and 1 encourage the members
to approve proposed amendments. But I would also like

some more consideration for owner-operators like myself.
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I have one truck. 1I"m due to replace it by -- particulate
filter by 2014. And in these economic times, | don"t have
the money. And I don"t foresee the money being available
within a couple of years to what 1 would do would be buy a
new truck. That way, | would meet all the proposals to
the rule.

But 1 have money for a down payment. |1 work in
the construction industry as a transfer dump truck. My
business is way off. | wouldn®t have money for -- until
the economy picks back up to 2004/2005 levels, | don"t
foresee having the money for a monthly truck payment.

The additional costs of particulate filter
maintenance, the SCR, units or having extra money to pay
for higher fuel costs because smog engines get less fuel
economy than mine does now.

So with that, with those things in mind, 1 would
like additional time or additional flexibility within the
rules.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Yes. Do you have a
question?

BOARD MEMBER BERG: One truck, just for
clarification. What"s the date for one single vehicle to
the first date that they have to do something with that?

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IMPLEMENTATION BRANCH CHIEF
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BRASIL: It"s January 1, 2014, would be the first
compliance date for a fleet with three or four trucks.

MR. WARDLAW: About a year ago, you asked me when
could 1 afford to do this. And I said half jokingly then
see me in a couple years.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: I remember that.

MR. WARDLAW: Now my answer would be two years.
But that"s when the economy gets back to 200472005 levels
when 1 can save up the money for a down payment when |
think 1 can make monthly payments and, you know, the
higher costs of running a new truck.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Right.

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRATEGIES BRANCH
ASSISTANT DIVISION CHIEF WHITE: Let me add in our Carl
Moyer Program, there is funding available for -- not fully
funded, but there is money available for retrofits as
well. So there are opportunities through that program to
help offset some of the retrofit costs associated with
that compliance date.

MR. WARDLAW: The way I understand it, I have a
2000 model year engine in my 1993, so | would have to put
this another engine plus a -- no?

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: I don"t think so.

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IMPLEMENTATION BRANCH CHIEF

BRASIL: The PM filter on any truck would be compliant
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until 2020 at least

MR. WARDLAW: 1Is that a new change?

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IMPLEMENTATION BRANCH CHIEF
BRASIL: That is a fundamental change of the proposal.

MR. WARDLAW: Okay-

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Maybe it"s a little better
than you thought.

MR. WARDLAW: That"s half the cost. But still
money and being able to afford it, you know, to run it
afterward.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Would be a good idea though
probably if we could make sure that people get that
information, because it sounds like it"s not quite as
clear as it should be to people who are going to have to
comply.

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRATEGIES BRANCH
ASSISTANT DIVISION CHIEF WHITE: We have some staff on
that program who will touch base with them in just a
moment.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you for coming.
Appreciate it.

Carl Dolk.

MR. DOLK: Good morning-.

My name is Carl Dolk, and 1"m the Controller for

Devine Intermodal. Devine is a trucking company based in
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West Sacramento. We move freight to and from the port of
Oakland to shippers throughout California and Northern
Nevada.

We support the proposed changes to the drayage
truck regulation, with the exception of the amendment to
eliminate the 2014 Phase 2 requirement. The 2014 Phase 2
requirement mandates that drayage trucks use 2007 or newer
standard engines by 2014. The staff proposed elimination
of the 2014 Phase 2 requirement would permit a 1994 to
2000 model year diesel engine to operate for an additional
six years, up to the year 2020.

Three years ago, this Board set a priority. The
priority was for drayage trucks to comply with the new
regulation to reduce emissions at California ports and
intermodal facilitates. This information was needed
because your data showed that communities that surround
ports and intermodal facilitates are more heavily impacted
from emissions which contribute to asthma, cancer, and
premature deaths. This was a good rule three years ago
and it"s a good rule now.

Maintaining the 2014 Phase 2 requirement is
critical to meeting two of the major goals identified by
the ARB which are: Providing safer, cleaner air to all
Californians, and protecting the public from concentrated

exposure to air contaminants.
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The staff seems to want to reverse course. Why?
One objective stated by them is, as you have heard, to
provide flexibility to ease the burden of compliance and
consideration of the current economic climate.

There is no dispute that the current rules are
more burdensome. But it is a burden that can"t be
managed. For those residents who live near ports and rail
facilitates, the burden of exposure to toxic air Is more
serious than the burden on industry. We don"t dispute the
impact the recession has had on vehicle activity and
emissions from heavy-duty diesel trucks. But it is wrong
to infer that today"s economy will be the economy that
will exist in 2014 and beyond. The staff"s crystal ball
is no better than yours or mine.

The voters of California want clean air. The
defeat of Proposition 23 made this clear. For the benefit
of all Californians, we respectfully appeal to the Board
to keep the 2014 Phase 2 requirements. Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Roger Isom and then Jim Jacobs and Craig Parker.

MR. ISOM: Good morning, members of the Board.

My name is Roger Isom with California Cotton
Ginners and Growers Association and Western Agricultural
Processors Association.

Just one point of clarification up there on your
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screen. Might want to add a little something that says in
favor. My members saw me up in here favor of this rule, 1
wouldn®"t have a job tomorrow. 1°m in favor of the changes
and want to make sure that point is very clear.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: We thought you"d changed
sides.

MR. ISOM: Not yet.

But in all seriousness, the staff has worked with
us very well to try to address our concerns. We are in
support of these changes, the clarifications they made to
the agricultural provision, the changes they made to
address the trucks that aren®"t subject to the ag
provisions, and the majority of trucks used in our
industry are not subject to the ag provision. That only
addresses a small percentage. So these delays, these
extra time allows us to address that. And so we support
that.

And 1711 just finish with one comment that 1 made
two years ago when the Board adopted this rule, and that"s
the key is incentives. And we need your help, whether
it"s helping try to get these bonds done or actual help in
lobbying back in D.C. like the effort we have currently
underway with DERA trying to get that thing fully funded
once and for all. Trying to get additional funds in the

next round of the farm bill.
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And 1 think that"s just a perfect example of how
incentive programs can work. As | reported two years ago
here, we started with farm bill funding on the tractor
rule, which you guys haven"t developed yet, but will be
next month you"ll start on that. And I reported then that
we already got two tons of reductions on a program that
you guys asked five to ten tons. | am happy to report
today we are closer to six tons already. And with the
funding that we have coming this next year, we"re going to
have on target eleven tons of reductions before you guys
ever adopt the rule.

Incentives work. [Incentives help us. And that"s
where we really need to spent a lot of effort. And 1
encourage you guys to adopt these changes today, but also
make the extra effort to help us get more incentives.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you very much.

Might just comment, by the way, 1 think these
columns are pretty arbitrary. Often times, you wonder why
an X got put where it did. Maybe it helps show there is
some balance anyway.

Yes, DeeDee.

BOARD MEMBER D®"ADAMO: Roger, don"t go too far.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: There was a question for
you. Could you come back?

BOARD MEMBER D"ADAMO: 1"m glad you brought up
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the issue of incentives. And | had some questions anyway

on the SIP targets on slide 35. And 1 know that a lot has
been done, and I"1l sign up for continued work on federal

funds and farm bill and all that.

But just wondering if staff could put some
perspective on this issue of the margin in the San Joaquin
Valley. | know that there are going to be a number of
withesses today that will be talking about that.

So Roger, since you“ve been so involved in the
incentive issue, | thought this might be a good
opportunity to hear a little bit more about those programs
and whether or not they were accounted for in the
evaluation of the margin.

DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY: 1711 step in on
that one.

In terms of the margin, the planning staff worked
with the rules staff to look at the effect of the combined
categories of the on- and off-road. So it does not
include the agricultural equipment category. So these
tons that Roger referenced are surplus to the SIP and
would be additional tons that are being achieved early and
are not accounted for in this margin.

BOARD MEMBER D"ADAMO: Well, that"s terrific. So
the margin would then just compare to where we were with

these rules before as compared to what"s proposed, not any
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additional programs that are out there.

DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY: Right. When we
constructed the SIP, it"s a commitment in aggregate for
emission reductions. But for this analysis, we looked
narrowly at what we expected to get from these two
combined categories, and this proposal just hits the mark
in the valley.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay. Thank you.

Before we take our next witness, 1°m going to ask
the indulgence of the audience. We do normally make an
exception to our rule that we call people in the order
they signed up if we have elected officials, particularly
members of the Legislature, who take the time and trouble
to come and speak to us. So this morning we"re pleased to
welcome Senator Doug LaMalfa.

Mr. LaMalfa, are you here?

SENATOR LA MALFA: Good morning. Thank you,
Madam Chairman and members of the Commission.

I appreciate your allowing me to work in here on
a very busy day. 1 know you®ve had much to do here. And
the task isn"t easy and often very controversial, as we"ve
noticed.

So I"11 rather just keep it brief here. 1 know
you"re trying to work out solutions here.

Where I come from, I"m a farmer in my real life
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up in northern California here in addition to the world 1
work in now here in Sacramento once again. And so my
constituents, of course, have very grave concerns with how
this will affect their livelihoods. So the voters of
California are interested in clean air. They are also
interested in having jobs in an economy. And the
direction this Board 1 hope can go will be able to pause
and take into account what the best solutions really are
in a practical way, especially for rural California where
the air attainment zones are doing better. | know the
issues down in the valley are more acute. But we are
doing pretty good up in the north and much of rural
California.

So when we look at the plan -- and I know you©re
working on amendments right now. As we move forward, that
we can take into account some areas are doing better than
others and some areas don"t need nearly the focus. And so
as dollars are allocated, whether that®"s through Carl
Moyer or other methods, let"s put these efforts where it"s
really needed. But let the folks that are doing well have
a little more of a time line.

So one of the things I"m talking about is that
people with fleets that need updating, let"s let the
process work through normal attrition. My own farm, for

example, we"ve purchased newer trucks for us in the last
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couple years that have brought us quite a bit into the
direction you would like to see us go. We"re running
cleaner trucks than the 70s models we®"ve had in the past.
So we are achieving right there just with normal attrition
90 percent increases in efficiency in those trucks for the
low mileage that we use in agriculture. Applying that
model to all across the industry, the long haul people
that use them up fairly quickly, trade them off, the
medium line people and the mom and pops as these move down
the steps, we"re achieving air quality improvements
dramatically just through that transition.

And this is then affordable. 1 can afford to
upgrade my trucks one generation from a 70s model to a 90s
model. So can the mom and pops and the medium ones, but
they can®t all just jump from 1970 to 2012.

And | appreciate that you“ve worked that way with
the ag exemption, but more folks out there need this kind
of relief. And so as you consider these amendments and
other policies as you push forward, please really take a
look at what that means. Because | have to be truthful
with you. Folks out here in the field they feel like
maybe they®ve been heard a little bit, but not listened
to. They"re very frustrated and wondering how they“re
going to make this work for them. A guy hauling hay from

the valley up in the far north part of the state, he can"t
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go out and buy a 2012 truck or 2009 truck. It doesn"t add
up for them.

All manner of truckers, especially in the mom and
pops, they can®"t afford to put on technology that does not
work for them. We are even seeing it with the newer rigs.
Brand-new ones, they“"re having to get many times major
repairs because the retrofit equipment or the new
equipment they"re putting on is not working for them. In
that same situation, you"re seeing an additional three to
four to even eleven percent lower fuel mileage. So we"re
talking about reducing the particular. Now we"re
increasing the C02 for technology that is not here yet.

We have major engine manufacturers that are dropping out
of the California market. We need to allow them time to
catch up.

I go back to the mandate CARB had 1 think in 1990
or so to have the certain amount of cars sold in
California be zero emission vehicles. And so the big
three at the time had to spend much effort trying to make
battery powered cars work at the time battery technology
was nowhere near accommodating a real life automobile that
people would drive. So that mandate finally after about a
decade had to be relieved, because there was no such thing
as a zero emission car that was a practical thing somebody

would buy.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

56

So it isn"t always because of mandates that are
made by governments that is going to drive technology to
come out of thin air. We still don"t have battery
technology that truly works for the average driver. It"s
okay for commuters or in town, but if we apply the same
logic thinking, it"s forcing a mandate upon an industry to
develop technology that doesn®t meet the goal, we"re not
necessarily going to see that. We"re seeing major engine
manufacturers not wanting to be in California applying the
needs.

So let"s take a little longer term look at this
and find practical solutions that -- | know the people
involved here. They want to help. They want to come
forward. They want to be part of a solution here. But
when they feel it"s so hopeless they can®t afford it
that -- please help me to help you to get them that hope.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: 1 appreciate very much your
taking the time to come over and to join us. |1 would like
to also make the offer. 1 think I could speak on behalf
of all these people down in front here that if you ever
see an opportunity for my staff to sit down with some of
your constituents, the ones who would like more
information or feel like they need to have more direct
input, we would like to make our technical folks available

as well.
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We have a pretty good track record. The electric
vehicles are back in full force now. The program might
not have come on in time that we originally hoped it
would, but we"re going to have a wonderful success with
zero emission vehicles.

SENATOR LA MALFA: I bring that example up is
that at the time it wasn"t ready. And so the big three
were kind of forced to go down this rabbit trail for a
while when they knew it wasn"t going to happen. They
could have been spending effort towards ultra low or other
types of zero emissions. Maybe we would have been three
years further along in the ultra low technology. When we
do things in Sacramento, it doesn"t always happen in a
vacuum.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: That is for sure. Anyway,
we appreciate --

SENATOR LA MALFA: | appreciate the chance to
host forums like this up in our area and just have that
real dialogue that I think people feel like they"re being
heard and have that real input.

I see some positives happening here today that
folks Teel like they"re getting amendments that are going
to happen. So 1 think it really helps the reputation of
all of us here in Sacramento. | venture to say in some

quarters maybe only folks with lower approval ratings than
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the Legislature and 1 might be -- 1"m just saying.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: I don"t know how to compete
with you.

SENATOR LA MALFA: Nobody wants to compete with
us. Thank you very much.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you. All right.

Jim Jacobs.

MR. JACOBS: Good morning, Madam Chair and Board
members.

I"m here today to use a minute of your time. |1
know you had a really long day yesterday -- to let you
know as far as the off-road rule goes, we support staff.
I want to thank them for their work on it.

That being said, we do have one issue with
satisfy. We certainly don"t want a rule designed to

prevent premature deaths and clean up our air to cause
more. When the time comes, we"ll take that up with OSHA.
But in the mean time, thank you for your work.

And everybody have a safe holiday. It"s bad weather

today .

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Craig Parker and then Martin Lassen and Paul
Moore.

MR. PARKER: Good morning, Chairman Nichols and
Board members. Thank you for the opportunity to speak to



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

59

you.

My name is Craig Parker. 1"m Director of
Environmental Services with Cal Energy Operating
Corporation. Cal Energy is an independent power producer
currently operating about 349 megawatts of geothermal
energy in California®s Imperial Valley. We have a planned
addition of 150 megawatts undergoing certification by the
California Energy Commission.

Cal Energy supports the staff proposal for the
truck and bus rule, for the off-road rule, the large spark
ignition rule. In this last month, we received our first
new truck. We also are retrofitting engine and
particulate matter filter.

It"s interesting, our local ARB has asked us
about the effectiveness. It sounds like there may have
been some potential issues there. But we"ll look forward
to working through that.

We appreciate the additional time to use this
equipment and see how it impacts. And we want to thank
the staff for their workshops coming down to EI Centro. |
know that"s been a long travel. You"re welcome any time.
We"d like to show you our fTacilitates, hold stakeholder
meetings, and the responsiveness of the staff and the
Board to changes. So thank you very much. Appreciate

your support.
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CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Mr. Lassen and Paul Moore and Ed Duffek.

MR. MOORE: Good morning. My name is Paul Moore
with CalPortland. CalPortland is a manufacturer of
construction materials, and we operate -- we own about 300
ready-mix trucks in the California area, but only operate
about half of those due to the downturn in the economy.
Although the downturn in the general economy of California
has been very bad, construction industry specifically has
been extremely hit hard.

I*ve installed or had installed 24 retrofits on
ready-mix trucks at initial cost of $497,000. That"s a
lot of money in this economy right now when we are doing
all we can just to keep the doors open. 1 say initial
cost, because the ongoing cost of limited operating hours
of those trucks is going to be continuous. The trucks
that used to be able to operate 14, 15 hours a day can now
only operate about 11 hours a day because the diesel
particulate filters have to be regenerated and therefore
have to park that truck and bring out another truck out of
the fleet to continue our business.

I just believe that more time is needed not only
for the economy to improve, but the technology of the
diesel particulate filters to improve as well.

1°d like to thank the staff of CARB for working
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lot of time and effort that was put into coming up with
the amendments. And I just want to say | believe the
amendments will be good for all Californians in the long
run because we"ll have better technology and hopefully
better economy to work with.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Ed Duffek, Robert
Hassebrock, Doug Van Allen.

MR. LASSEN: Good morning, Chairman Nichols and
members of the Board.

My name is Martin Lassen, and 1"m representing
Johnson Matthey today.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: 1I™m sorry. Yes, you are
Martin Lassen. | apologize if we took you out of order.
Go ahead.

MR. LASSEN: Johnson Matthey is a technology
company for emission control, and we"ve been supplying
technology for over 30 years. We"ve got a major market
share for 2007 on-road from EPA with particulate filters
in 2010 which includes Ffilters plus SCR.

We are also heavily involved in the retrofit
market here in California. In 2000, ARB essentially
invited Johnson Matthey and our industry to come here to

California and essentially develop, verify, and
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commercialize technology for the Diesel Risk Reduction
Plan. We came to California. We"ve spent millions of
dollars developing technology and verifying, some cases
re-verifying, and commercializing technology. That was
based on our business plan, which essentially came off of
a market that, in essence, was proposed and promised based
on your rules.

Today, there are more than 21 verified systems
out there, some of them mine. We are also in process
verifying combined NOx PM systems, which can take
advantage of your rule by meeting 2007 emission standards
and allowing engines or vehicles to be operated until
2023.

Now due to the reduced activity because of the
economy, we do agree that relief is necessary. In fTact,
Johnson Matthey, our business has been effected. And
quite honestly, just the specter of the changes in the
rule has already started to really slow down the number of
retrofits being done here in California.

You guys had recommended the staff to look at
economic relief for industry. | guess regulated industry
was what people had in mind. But our industry has also
felt the impact of the recession and such. And we would
ask that the Board consider directing staff who we"ve had

conversations with already to look at some measures for
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economic relief for our industry as well.

Our VDEX products are sold here in California
through distribution, through California companies. We
market. We sell. We install. And we essentially
maintain these systems through California green jobs. The
changes to the rules really will impact the number of jobs
that can be foreign.

So with that, I will say thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you very much. We
appreciate all you have contributed to the success of the
retrofit programs over the years.

Ed Duffek.

MR. DUFFEK: Thank you, ARB members, for allowing
me to speak.

My name is Ed Duffek. My wife and 1 now retired
live in a small foothills town. | have a Ph.D. in
physical chemistry.

Recently, | attended a CARB talk given where we
were told we are living in a pollution hot spot. And 1
quote, we are living in a "pollution hot spot, one of the
worst in the U.S." We got a real guilt trip on that one
laid on us.

I"m not alone In my concern about this
intimidation. | belong to a group of like-minded experts

and scientists in the Nor Cal Tea Party where our purpose
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is to explore untruthful statements.

I*m afraid that the gross costly air committed by
the MTBE, well water contamination that went on for years
and years, and the fraudulent PM2.5 report resulting in
millions of dollars of fines will be repeated today.

Because of this, businesses will close. By the
way, these fines that were imposed on these eleven
companies back in March have not been returned, over
millions of dollars.

As a California resident, the senior resident by
the way, forever 50 years, | have seen the lifestyle
enjoyment disappear completely.

Please consider the decisions you make today
carefully. | don"t want to become leakage.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Mr. Hassebrock and then Doug Van Allen and Kevin
Brown.

MR. HASSEBROCK: Hello, Madam Chair, members of
the Board, staff.

I want to start off with thanking staff. They
pounded the miles out and a lot of work has gone into the
changes. And whille I don"t support the rule, | agree with
the gentleman in regards to the question of whether or not

we are doing greater harm to people®s lives and choices



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

65

due to the economic impact, hardships, choices they make
in life whether it"s diet, seeking medical care, et
cetera, and increasing morality, et cetera. | think the
rule is poorly considered, but the amendments are well
done. 1 have a couple exceptions 1°d like to suggest.

One of the major things first off on the early
replacement credit, we asked for and still haven®t seen
yet where just a straight without any letters VDEX or if 1
were to buy this truck now and asked for a credit versus
waiting until the deadline, can | get a credit for that.
That"s not the rule. And we would perhaps, our company,
makes some decisions to make some choices to just buy new
trucks and start those into the rule. As | read the rule
I don"t see that"s in there. | can put a retrofit on. |
can buy a new engine. 1 don®"t want to put a new engine in
an old truck. 1 want to buy a new truck. And if I™m
wrong, you can correct me on that.

Secondly, on the body built trucks, where we have
a truck that is upwards of ten times the amount of the
cost, 1.3, $1.4 million when we have to put these in the
cycle for change, the cost structure you have for
jJustification just doesn™t work on these units, these body
built units.

And 1 would like to suggest that -- 1"m not

suggesting we exempt these units. | am saying perhaps a
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25-year rule versus 20 for anything with the body built
that we"ve taken. And you can"t put a retrofit on it.
There is no place. You can"t have any weight. So it"s a
replacement anyway.

So if we could maybe slide those 25 year versus a
20-year replacement cycle and no retrofit requirement,
we"ll let that go.

We"d also like to suggest that this retrofit
thing -- 1 would like to ask we just go to a 20-year slide
on everything and no retrofit in there at all. Let"s just
have a 20-year slide and buy new trucks and get them on
the roads.

I do want to offer my support for the
amendments -- proposed amendments and changes. In
particular, 1°d like to thank the staff for the ideas on
the light duty exclusion, no retrofit on the light duties,
and the expansion of the low use vehicles.

So that"s it for me. Thanks.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay. Would the staff
comment on the question?

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IMPLEMENTATION BRANCH CHIEF
BRASIL: With respect to the credit for buying the newer
engine, we have introduced that as part of the 15-day
changes. Fleet has newer vehicles than it otherwise did

in the past, they would be able to treat another vehicle
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as 1t"s 2017 like the early retrofit credit.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: He doesn®"t have to put a
new engine in the old truck. He could get credit for a
new truck.

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IMPLEMENTATION BRANCH CHIEF
BRASIL: Anything 2007 and newer.

With respect to the body load trucks and the
regulation, we do specify that any truck with the filter
would comply until at least 2020, regardless of model year
and would not be subject to replacement.

And if it"s a "96 model year newer, the filter
will not work. They can wait until 2018 until replacement
of the engine would be required. There"s some time built
into the way the rule is structured.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Doug Van Allen, Kevin Brown, Joe Kubsh.

MR. VAN ALLEN: Good morning, Madam Chair, Board,
staff.

My name is Doug Van Allen. 1%ve been
representing BJ Services for over 15 years working on
different CARB regulations.

This year, 1 come to you representing Baker
Hughes. We were purchased by Baker Hughes this year. So
we"re now a division of Baker Hughes.

Like to thank the staff for changes on these
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rules. 1 support the changes that we have. Still not
sure about the science that we did them. But 1 do support
the changes that we have on there.

BJ Services would like to ask for one additional
change in there as far as the body load trucks where we
have the 20-year span for life span for a truck. On the
body load trucks, a lot of times just switching the body
and putting the stuff on the back of the truck costs about
ten times the cost of the initial truck. So we"d like to
see that we could get another fTive year running time out
of the body load, instead of 20 years, so we can have a
chance to recoup our investment costs on that. Normally,
in the past, we"ve run about 30 years. So five is cutting
back some already. Ten year cut back makes it really
tough when you"re looking at trucks that run about a
million, million-four to replace.

One other thing 1 would like to see changed is on
the off-road reg where they®ve asked for us to add a label
on there. 1In the reg, it says it"s only ten bucks to put
one on the left side, but that®s not considering the cost
that you have to go track the equipment down, clean it up,
put the label on, pay somebody to go out there, and do all
of that, it"s going to be more than $10. The label we put
on In 2009 that were red with white lettering are already

pink with white lettering because of the sun in San
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Joaquin Valley. In three to four years, they"re going to
be white on white.

What we"d like to know is can"t the regulator
just walk around and look on the other side instead of
having one on each side? What"s next? We have to put one
on the front, back, and one on the roof, too? So that
looked like excessive extra expense there for a company.

And | did have to ask one question to the Board
that my Board of Directors at Baker Hughes has asked me to
ask. That"s on the portable equipment Tier 0 engines that
were extended last year for one year, are they dead
December 31st this year, or are they going to be allowed
to keep going?

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Sorry. There is a question
for the staff, and | was asking a question of my fellow
Board member.

MR. VAN ALLEN: That was a question for the
Board. The question is our company officers were wanting
to know the extension that we did for the PERP rule last
year for one year, are we going to continue to allow the
Tier Os to run in 2011, or are they dead?

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: This is a question for
staff.

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRATEGIES BRANCH

ASSISTANT DIVISION CHIEF WHITE: Short answer is that that
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one-year extension does expire this year, and there are no
plans for further extensions at this time.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: So no more extensions.

MR. ALBERT: Okay. Thank you. Merry Christmas
everyone.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you. Same to you.
Thanks for coming.

Kevin Brown, Joe Kubsh, James Thomas.

MR. BROWN: Good morning, Madam Chair. Thank
you. Good morning to members of the Board.

My name is Kevin Brown. 1°m here representing
Clean Diesel Technologies, which is headquartered in
Ventura, California, and operates its catalytic solutions
division in Oxnard, California and its engine controls
systems group which has facilitates in Reno, Nevada and
Ontario.

We"ve for the last ten years strategically
invested behind ARB"s clean air objectives. And we had to
make these investments, not just over time, but also had
to make green investments in the products to maintain
compliance. And despite the fact that we"ve made these
numerous investments, we remain today one of the -- 1
think the only stakeholder before you which still faces
the full impact of the bad economic times, but

additionally the pull back of these regulation.
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So in collaboration with the rest of the industry
through our industry association MECA, we did provide a
list of proposed relief measures to staff. And based upon
initial discussions I"ve been part of, I"m concerned that
I believe a significant period of time can still transpire
before we see any of those matters bring any significant
relief.

So today one of the things | would ask the Board
is to reiterate its support for the industry and direct
senior ARB staff to lead the pursuit of immediate relief
measures for the retrofit device manufactures so that we
have some stability In the next year as we ramp up towards
complying with the demands in 2012 and 2014.

Additionally, we have had reports from our
distributors already that when the proposals came out for
these rule changes that fleets immediately stopped making
purchases. And that"s further destabilizing the
marketplace that we have to operate in. And we again saw
further destabilization in the Lower Emission School Bus
Program. Our distributors were recording money that was
set to flow, that should have flowed a year and a half ago
is now delayed because of the removal of the 26,000 pounds
in school buses. There was already money lined up for the
school buses, and now it"s leading to another delay where

all the money is being shuffled to other school buses.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

72

This is a very critical time to say we need you
today to pass these rule changes so that, at a minimum, we
have finality and we have stability.

And the last thing 1 wanted to raise with you is
that despite passage of these rules and they“"re final,
some of them are not enforceable until we have that waiver
from EPA. And there is, | would say, no transparency in
that process. Rules such as the LSI rule which were
approved four years ago still don"t have an EPA waiver.

We don"t know where it lies in the system, and we"re
unable to make appropriate investments.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

James Thomas, Steven Brink, and Mike Tunnell are
next, so please be ready.

MR. KUBSH: Good morning, Madam Chair and members
of the Board. [1"m Joe Kubsh, Executive Director of the
Manufacturers of Emissions Control Association. Pleased
to be here to provide you some comments this morning.

Our members include many of the retrofit
technology suppliers at a verified level three and below
retrofit technologies here in California for both on-road
and off-road applications.

Surveys of our members have indicated in the past

ten years more than 20,000 retrofit filters have been
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installed here in California on both on-road and off-road
equipment, and an additional 35,000 retrofit filters have
been installed across the rest of the United States.

These companies have made significant investments in
technology for supporting both clean diesel initiatives on
new trucks and in the retrofit market. Our own surveys
indicate investments in excess of two billion dollars.

These same companies have created or saved
thousands of jobs here in California through the retrofit
industry and the amendments that are before you today are
going to create additional retrofit opportunities that are
going to create thousands more jobs for California and the
rest of the United States.

As Mr. Brown indicated, our number one request
today is that you finalize the requirements for trucks
processing off-road equipment that are before you today to
provide some certainty in the marketplace and get end
users off the sidelines and into the pathway for
compliance.

We appreciate very much the inclusion of credits
and incentives in the package before you for retrofits.
These are very important to help jump start the demands
for retrofit technology here in California, and we"re
appreciative that there are additional credits that have

been included in the 15-day changes that were mentioned in
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the presentation this morning.

We also suggested some additional opportunities
for generating additional reductions of PM through the
application of retrofits on segments not covered by the
proposal, including older trucks like "94 to "97. But I
am glad to hear that there is a conclusion on the "96 to
"97 trucks in the 15-day changes.

We also suggested keeping requirements in place
for school buses of all sizes and requiring filters on
high use off-road equipment.

Lastly, 1°d like to conclude by echoing the
comments of Mr. Lassen and Mr. Brown that we are working
with staff on economic relief for our industry as well.

We think obviously with the changes in the demand for
retrofit technology that have been -- that have occurred
because of the changes that are before you, some relief is
needed. And we think there are pathways for improving the
verification end use testing program that can provide that
relief. And we would ask the Board to direct Mr.
Goldstene and Mr. White to work with us on making those
changes happen.

And again, 1°d also like to thank staff for their
many months of hard work on bringing these amendments
before you today. And again would ask you to please adopt

the amendments that are before you. Thank you very much.
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CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you. 1 don"t believe
I have seen the letter that he"s referring to, the MECA
proposals. |If it"s here, the Board members have not seen
it. So I don"t know if you submitted it today or --

MR. KUBSH: It is referred to in our written
testimonial, though the actual details of the items that
we"ve been talking to staff aren”"t included in that
testimony. But we have provided staff with a list of
items for their consideration with respect to verification
and in-use testing requirements.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: I see. Okay. Thank you.

James Thomas and then Steven Brink and Mike
Tunnell.

MR. THOMAS: 1°m James Thomas with Nabors Well
Service.

Nabors would like to compliment staff on reducing
the compliance cost in both the off-road and on-road reg.
Nabors has taken a leadership role in investing millions
of dollars in the reduction and complying with the
original requirements of the off-road reg.

CARB should develop a recognition for these
fleets that have achieved this. We discussed this several
times in the workshops and CARB agreed with 1t. Staff
agreed with it. What we recommend is that the Board

direct staff to make this happen within the next 30 days.
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Recognizing these fleets through posting their names on
the website and indicating that they did comply. We do
have detailed comments in our letter about this.

Staff is allowing for credit transfer between a
fleet and the off-road and on-road reg, and we think
that"s great. But what they talked about in the concept
was retrofit credit. But they did not mention anything
about fleet reduction credits or early engine replacement
credits, and we believe that those two should also be
included in that credit transfer.

Staff should clarify that yard goats can be
operated in both the off- and on-road reg. And staff"s
cost for work over rigs in Table F1-2 is understated by
half of the actual cost of those units. Staff did not
include the cost of a Cad 4 inspection, a major
refurbishment which is required every 20 years to extend
the useful life of a rig, and that cost is 700,000.

Here again, 1 would like to thank staff for thei
efforts and | hope you take these under consideration.
And thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Steve Brink.

MR. BRINK: Good morning, Chair Nichols and Boar
members. 1"m Steve Brink, California Forestry

Association.
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You have written comments from me, so I°1l be
brief. 1 want to make four quick points.

One, I"m glad James is back in the room because I
want to make sure he hears this from me. We believe the
staff, particularly the on-road staff, has been extremely
diligent at looking for proposed modifications that would
move these rules in the right direction, more cost
efficient, while achieving long-term emission reductions
and more implementable. So we believe they should be
commended for that.

Did you hear that, James?

EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE: 1 did.

MR. BRINK: Second, that being said, we think and
would ask the Board to consider directing staff as we move
forward to consider continuing that diligence to look for
with specific emphasis on integration and consistency
between the rules, keep looking for more changes that
would do that and make them even more cost efficient and
effective.

And 1711 give you one example, and it was
mentioned earlier. We are proposing today to move the
compliance schedule, the off-road rule, back four years.
Nothing is being done about the portable rule.

What you did last year to extend the life of Tier

0 engines for one year expires in two weeks. We would
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encourage that for consistency and integration the
portable rule compliance schedule also be pushed back four
years. That"s just one example. There®"s many other
opportunities in our opinion.

Third, as you®ve heard already -- and 1 won"t
belabor the point. Financial burden is still beyond the
ability of many in-state fleet owners to comply even with
these modifications. You"ll hear more about that. So 1
won"t say any more.

We obviously need more money in the Carl Moyer
and other related programs. And 1 was extremely gratified
there was 200 million in the omnibus bill for federal
emission reductions. Unfortunately, Senator Reed pulled
the omnibus bill yesterday, which was bad news. And
obviously 200 million, California could suck that up in a
heartbeat. That was the national number.

Fourth and last, 1 want to mention what would the
Board and staff think about an additional 20 percent
reduction in diesel emission reductions in the state? |1
would think we could all rally around that. And the way
to accomplish that is to increase the gross vehicle weight
from 80,000 to 105,000 pounds in California. We had that
opportunity as an option until 1991 through the federal
highway bills. We didn"t do it. We"re now surrounded

with states with 105,000 pound gross vehicle weight. And
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the studies are in, you get a 20 percent reduction in fuel
consumption with the increased gross vehicle weight.

Thank you

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

I"m going to call a halt for just a second here
and explain to folks that we have 105 or possibly more,
109 speakers. It"s a Friday. Perhaps the Board members
are a little slower than usual because we had a long day
yesterday.

But 1 think given all the time that®s gone iInto
the preparation for this hearing that we could get away
with lowering the time period from three to two minutes.
I feel like people could summarize their remarks and we
could all pick up the pace a little bit and still be Tair
to the public and those of you who have taken the time to
come here today. We really have reviewed the written
testimony that came in early as well as all the staff
materials.

So I think unless 1 hear a strong objection from
the Board -- and 1 don"t see any -- 1"m going to ask the
time keeper to switch to a two-minute instead of
three-minute limit.

Sorry that you"re the first one to get caught in
this, Mr. Tunnel. But I know you can do it.

MR. TUNNELL: Good morning, Chairman Nichols and
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members of the Board.

My name is Mike Tunnell. 1"m here on behalf of
the American Trucking Associations. And I will try to be
very brief.

ATA broadly supports the proposed amendments to
the on-road regulations. The economic relief -- the
amendments will provide some economic relief for trucking
companies operating in California, while still attaining
the state®s stringent air quality mandates.

In addition to the proposed amendments, we ask
that you consider three additional revisions.

First, we would like to ensure that fleets do not
have to prematurely change out tractor tires in order to
comply with the greenhouse gas regulation. Due to the
fact that SmartWay verified fuel efficient retreads are
not currently available and SmartWay verified open
shoulder tires have limited availability, fleets are not
able to purchase the compliant technologies they need.

Ideally, the situation changes sometime next
year, but this will still leave fleets with slightly more
than a year to wear out non-compliant tires. This Is not
enough time, so we ask that you extend the deadline to
2014 for pre-2011 tractors and for those needing open
shoulder tires. At the very least, we ask that you

monitor the status of these technologies and ensure
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they"re available well ahead of the tire deadlines.

Second, we believe the current local haul
exemption inadequately addresses lower speed operation at
an average speed of 40 miles per hour to fuel consumption
benefits of aerodynamics shrink by 70 percent. We ask you
to expand the local haul exemption to a 150-mile radius to
help reduce those instances where installation of
aerodynamic technologies is not cost effective.

And lastly, we ask that the use of PM Ffilters be
treated equally, whether it"s through retrofits or new
truck purchase. Sounds like you®ve done that through the
15-day amendment but we"d like your consideration of the
other two changes.

Thank you very much.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Chris Shrader and Betsy Reifsnider and Jack
Broadbent.

MR. SHRADER: Good morning. Thank you for
letting me speak this morning.

I represent Cemex, Cemex concrete, Cemex cement.
We operate about 500 ready-mix trucks in the state of
California. And we operated a fleet of 18 tankers in
Southern California.

IT the deadline —-- if staff passes the new

regulation, it will save my company a million and a half
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dollars on January 1st, 2012. My trucks become
non-compliant on that date. And it"s a very critical
important move if the staff passed the amendment today
giving us until 2014 to replace our equipment.

Thank you very much.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Betsy and then Jack Broadbent and Tim Fortier.

MS. REIFSNIDER: Good morning.

First of all, 1°d like to thank the Board and the
staff for your commitment and tenacity in dealing with
what is a very difficult and complex issue. So thank you.

Catholic Charities signed the letter from the
coalition from environmental and health groups that you
received, so they will be talking more about that. So 1°d
like to make one point.

Regarding the SIP, the current proposal leaves
the San Joaquin Valley little or no margin for error to
reach the federally mandated standards before 2015. We“"re
keenly aware of the economic crisis in the Central Valley.
Hundreds of families come to Catholic Charities every
single week, and the number is growing. But bad air
quality is also costly, financially and health wise.

There were two headlines in this morning"s paper
that illustrate this point. The first, "Asthma Hits

State"s Poorest the Hardest. Asthma is on the rise in
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California, and low-income tend to bear the greatest
burdens from the condition.” And that is from the UCLA
Center for Health Policy.

Then in the L.A. Times this morning, ""Proximity
to Freeways increases autism risks, study finds."

On top of this, as you know, people are
struggling to pay health insurance. Every day at Catholic
Charities, we have many children and their families who
come in to sign up for the Children®s Health Initiative
and Healthy Families. They are struggling. The last
headline from today"s Sacramento Bee, "Study finds 6.8
million Californians without health insurance. As the
recession continues to grip the state, the number of
Californians without health insurance, especially coverage
provided by employers, has continued to decline."

Diesel pollution is costly. So 1°d ask that you
please pass a strong diesel rule with a greater SIP
margin. And 1 thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Hi. You are not Jack, but you could be Anthony
Fourniee.

MR. FOURNIEE: That"s me. Jack had to step out.

111 be providing comments today for the Bay Area
Air Quality Management District. My name is Anthony

Fourniee. 1"m a Air Quality Program Manager for the
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district.

1"d like the commend ARB on its willingness to
re-visit the requirements these regulations based on the
updated inventory numbers and the effects of the recent
economic downturn.

Based on the inventory numbers and our analysis
of the data of the Bay Area emissions, we see there will
be a significant reduction in off-road emissions. But we
also see there will be an increase from increase in
emission from the on-road sources and particularly their
contribution to overall diesel particulate matter
emissions iIn the Bay Area.

The air district has concerns about the proposed
regulatory amendments based on the fact the primary driver
of the health risk in Bay Area communities is from diesel
particulate matter to on-road trucks.

This fact is shown by studies of a joint health
risk assessment performed in West Oakland in December
2008. The assessment identified West Oakland as having
cancer and health risk three times greater than any other
location in the Bay Area, and one of the highest in the
state of California.

The assessment also identified on-road truck
diesel particulate matter emissions as being the cause of

70 percent of that health risk.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

85

With Bay Area residents already subject to 20
percent of the total toxic diesel particulate matter from
goods movement in the state and the region being home to
20 percent of the state"s population, it"s important we
not lose any ground iIn reducing these emissions.

With that, grant programs provide an opportunity
to achieve near-term surplus reductions that will help
make up for the reductions that will be delayed due to
proposed rule extensions.

We have five recommendations for the grant
program changes:

ARB should work to implement grant programs,
streamline recommendations from Advisory Committee ARB
Board Member Sandra Berg. We believe ARB should support
air district"s efforts to streamline the legislation and
extension of State Grant Programs. We believe fleets have
one -- can | finish? 1 have two more.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Quickly.

MR. FOURNIEE: 1 believe fleets with one in 20
vehicles should participate in all state grant programs.

And finally, we recommend additional funding be
provided for these programs and largely percentages for
loan guarantee programs to allow more truckers to
participate in these programs.

Thank you.
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CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

John Spangles and then Susan Jones and Camille
Kustin.

MR. SPANGLER: Good morning, Madam Chair, members
of the Board.

John Spangles here for Marine Corps Installation
West, Major General Anthony Jackson.

We appreciate all the hard work of staff that
went into these amendments. In particular, the
recognition of some unique military federal challenges we
have. We have a complex system of laws and regulations
that govern our military funding process. It"s different.
And our procurement processes are also a challenge. And
that was recognized. We appreciate that.

We also appreciate the recognition of our dynamic
and unpredictable mission. We don"t always know what
we" 1l be called upon to do.

We are committed to complying with the proposed
regulations, and we thank you for the opportunity to
participate in this process.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you for coming back.

Susan Jones. Not here.

MS. JONES: Good morning. My name is Susan
Jones. 1°m an owner-operator of a small dump truck

company. And --
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CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: I"m sorry. 1 missed Tim
Fortier. That"s my problem. He was supposed to -- but
he"s going to yield to you. Thank you.

MS. JONES: 1"m also the Chapter Chairperson and
the Northern California First Vice President for the
California Dump Truck Owners Association.

I1*m the perfect example of the mom and pop
operation that the Senator was speaking about. My husband
and | have two trucks. We both drive. One is an "88 with
extreme low mileage. [It"s probably one-fourth its life.
The other one is a "91. Neither one can be retrofitted,
repowered. It"s impossible.

In December of 2008, I found out I had qualified
for a $50,000 grant for a new truck. And I was quite
excited about that. But then the Prop. 1B money
disappeared. And that was really a blessing in disguise
because. Had 1 bought that truck, 1 would have lost the
truck like so many others have that tried to comply and
went out and did that. And 1 probably would have lost my
home and my business. 1"m glad that money dried up.

And contrary to belief, 1"m not available for
Moyer funds. The dump truckers do not go enough miles, so
we can"t even ask for that.

My business is now down 45 percent, and 1 have

worked more than most.
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And also up here in the north, as you know, we

don"t work 12 months out of the year due to the rain.
This makes it even harder for us to make up for lost time.
I really, really believe that you guys have got to give us
mom and pop operations, the low mileage guys, we"ve got to
have more time.

We want to comply. We want to do what we can.

We can"t make it with what we"ve got with the equipment
we"re trying to run now. We are in horrible shape with
this recession, depression, whatever it is. It"s
terrible. Just to make our house payments.

Please give us some time. Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you. Okay.

Mr. Fortier, thank you for your patience. |
called you and then forgot about you.

MR. FORTIER: 1 was hoping that you wouldn®t do
that so 1 appreciate that, considering our history.

Why I"m here today is primarily on a little bit
different issues, but it"s somewhat follows the Senator®s
reaction or testimony before you is that this diesel
pollution technology has a profound history of mechanical
failure from the beginning. The tow truck association
last year said they were towing more new vehicles to shops
than old ones. This is counter to the historical norm.

These problems have resulted from the dispute
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between the diesel manufacturing engine manufacturers and
2002 and the EPA. As a result of a compromise on that
settlement, the technology has been rushed to market. And
from the engines from "04 through "06 and "07, "08, and
09 have been a disaster.

So the staff continue to advocate a continuance
of the policies where it"s promulgating the stay on course
of action is a disservice. It"s bad public policy.
There®s thousands and thousands and thousands of trucks
that had to be towed in because technology breaks down.
This is equivalent to like your new automobile or an
automobile that has 50,000 miles on it. Then all of a
sudden, you"ve got a $2,000 repair bill. You go another
50,000, you get another $2,000 repair bill.

IT these same standards were applied to what"s
been applied to the diesel users in this state and this
country to the airline industry, to pharmaceutical, it
would be a disaster.

So that"s the point 1 wish to make. We need
correction on what is being offered to the public and have
real durable reliability and warranties on what they are
manufacturing.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay. Thank you.

BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE: Could staff respond?

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Yes, 1 suppose if this
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of or complaints or problems or repailr issues.

CHIEF DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER CACKETTE: Well,
you know, we get warrantee records from engine
manufacturers. And there is not a widespread pattern of
failures or high warrantee claims for these vehicles that
have been referred to. There are peaks on some vehicles,
not so much related to filters, but to EGR systems. But
most of those | believe have been covered under warrantee
and the design changes have been made.

But while I will not disagree that there are
people being towed and trucks breaking down, that®s not
any evidence we"ve seen that it"s increased
disproportionately because of these new technologies.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Well, obviously this is
anecdotal. This gentleman is claiming to have the
information. Maybe we could at least take a look at the
specifics and follow up on that.

MR. FORTIER: 1t"s beyond anecdotal.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Well, you have to provide
your information, and we"ll take a look at it.

MR. FORTIER: 1 asked for it. It"s beyond
anecdotal. | don"t know what your statistics background,
but any manufacturer or any trucking outfit in here will

gladly stand up and say if they"ve had problems.

90
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CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: That is anecdotal, sir.
That®"s what I1*m talking about. Thank you.

Camille Kustin and then Elizabeth Adams and John
Pitta.

MS. KUSTIN: Good morning. My name is Camille
Kustin. 1"m with the Better World Group.

And 1*d just like to thank staff, especially Eric
White, Tony Brasil, Todd Sax for spending many hours with
us, meeting with us, crunching the numbers, and all that.
It"s greatly appreciated. 1It"s been years.

So I"m here to present this letter on behalf of
the undersigned 23 environmental, public health, and
community groups, these groups representing all parts of
the state and hundreds of thousands of members support the
diesel cleanup but have serious concerns -- health
concerns regarding the proposed amendments to the on- and
off-road rules.

There will be other people after me to speak on
the specifics. | just want to present the letter. Thank
you .

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Elizabeth Adams, hi.

MS. ADAMS: Good morning, Chairman Nichols and
members of the Board.

My name is Elizabeth Adams, and I"m the Deputy
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Director of U.S. EPA Region 9°s Air Division.

EPA appreciates the opportunity to come before
the Board to support the adoption of the in-use truck and
bus rule and the in-use off-road diesel rule. We commend
ARB"s efforts to reduce emissions from these in-use diesel
fleets and believe that the implementation of these rules
is a critical step towards achieving clean air and
improving public health.

As you know, California has submitted several
State Implementation Plans, or SIPS, to EPA that rely
heavily on reductions from these rules in order to reach
attainment of the federal PM2.5 and ozone standards.

We are currently discussing with ARB staff the
scope of the SIP provisions that will be necessary for the
South Coast and San Joaquin Valley SIPS due to the new
emission estimates that form the basis for many of the
changes to the rules being considered today.

We plan to work with your staff on these SIPS in
the next few months as we intend to finalize our action on
the PM2.5 SIPS by September 2011 and the ozone SIPS by
December 30th, 2011, to meet our consent decree deadlines.
IT the rules are adopted today, we request that you
expedite their submittal to EPA so that we may have
sufficient time to take action on them.

Finally, we acknowledge that emission inventories
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are always a work in progress, and we understand that the
inventory and emission reductions estimates being proposed
today are based on the best available information.

In light of this, we encourage the tracking of
future emissions to ensure that the emission rates 1in
today"s proposal continue as expected since these
reductions are an important component in the attainment of
the PM2.5 and ozone standard in the San Joaquin Valley and
South Coast.

Thank you again for this opportunity to support
the adoption these important rules. We share ARB"s goal
to protect public health and recognize ARB"s national
leadership in reducing emissions from mobiles sources.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you. Thanks for
coming.

I would like to send a message back with you,
even though I know this is not your area of
responsibility.

But there is a real world disconnect between the
requirements EPA Imposes in terms of SIPS that are legally
enforceable and for which we all end up getting sued if we
don"t meet deadlines versus the lack of any apparent
accountability in terms of processing waiver requests on
the underlying rules that are needed to achieve those SIP

requirements.
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You heard a complaint from the emissions control
device manufacturers on this. But | would like to join in
those comments. We have a big backlog of rules sitting at
EPA with no time line for getting them acted on. And it
prevents us from enforcing those rules and getting the
real world reductions that we"re trying to achieve here.

I know that EPA wants us to achieve.

So perhaps you could use your visit here today to
also make sure that that message gets back to the folks at
headquarters, because it"s really a real disconnect in the
messages that we get from EPA.

Thanks for coming and thanks for your support for
what we"re trying to do here.

MS. KUSTIN: Thank you. We are happy to work
with you in finding out the status of those waiver rules.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Good. Great. Thanks.

Mr. Pitta and then Ralph Knight and Brad Edgar.

MR. PITTA: Good morning. [I"m John Pitta, John
Pitta Trucking, Salinas, California. [1"m also a member of
CPTOA and an officer in the Executive Board.

I"m a two-truck operator, twice as big as the
other fellow. 2010 revenue versus 2008 revenue®s down 44
percent. 1 have one employee. He"s the sole source of
income for his family. 1 no longer can provide him with

health insurance, paid holidays, sick leave. He"s moved
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with his family to a house with another family because of
these conditions.

I cannot afford a new truck, replacement truck,
or to put a device on it.

I do not qualify for any of the programs for a
number of reasons. We need more time. We are hurting.
And I"m doing better than most.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you, sir.

Ralph Knight, Brad Edgar, and Tony Luiz.

MR. EDGAR: Chair Nichols and members of the
Board, my name is Brad Edgar. [I"m President and Chief
Technology Officer for Cleaire Advanced Emission Controls.
We develop and manufacture retrofit systems here in
California.

I urge you today to adopt the on- and off-road
diesel regulation before you. As a California company in
support of the regulations, 1°d like to offer some
information for your consideration.

To start, retrofit Filters are proven robust and
cost effective. Cleaire alone has delivered more than
11,000 systems, including some that have been in service
for more than eight years.

Our company has sold more than 4,000 plug-in

active filter systems, with more than 1200 installed in
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school buses. And I*m here to tell you that school bus
retrofits work, but it gets better. Recently, Cleaire
received verification for a passive filter called a long
mile. The most exciting feature of this product is it
works on very cold duty cycles without the need to plug
in. Analysis and field experience shows that the
passively regenerated long mile will work on the vast
majority of school buses and other light duty
applications. We have shared this information with staff,
and 1 believe it was included in today"s presentation.
In short, you should have confidence that retrofits for
school buses, trucks, and off-road equipment will work.

We offer two specific recommendations for your
consideration. First, require all school buses with less
than and greater than 26,000 pounds to be retrofit. The
children®s exposure to emissions is the same regardless of
the size of the bus.

Second, for the off-road regulation, we suggest
that you expand the retrofit for life option to allow a
greater percentage of the off-road fleet to be voluntarily
retrofitted early in exchange for being allowed to operate
longer. |If you focus the extent of life provisions on the
cleaner Tier 2 and 3 engines, the long-term NOx impact
will be minimal. Remember, this is a voluntary measure,

not a requirement, that offers the potential for cleaner
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air now while lowering long-term costs to the off-road
fleet owners. There is a win-win opportunity here.

In closing, all the stakeholders impacted by
these regulations need certainty to move forward along the
path of clean air. And you can provide the certainty by
passing the regulations today.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: 1I"m sorry 1 didn"t
recognize you, Mr. Edgar. And congratulations on your new
device.

We have a question.

BOARD MEMBER TELLES: What"s the failure rate of
your retrofit device?

MR. EDGAR: Our failure rate is well under four
percent. |IFf there is a failure rate, it"s in the one
percent or less range. We don"t have failure rates other
than some component issues that have been resolved under
warrantee.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay.

BOARD MEMBER YEAGER: If I could ask a staff
question.

I know In the presentation you get a lot more
cleanup with the retrofit rather than the purchasing of
new buses. Is there a way to require the money just to go
to retrofit rather than purchase new buses just to be able

to have more of an impact?
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HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRATEGIES BRANCH
ASSISTANT DIVISION CHIEF WHITE: Not quite sure I
understand. 1Is it more what is the incremental cost for
these lowers buses?

BOARD MEMBER YEAGER: I know in the past many of
the districts ended up buying new buses rather than doing
the retrofit. Is there something we can do to encourage
the retrofitting rather than the purchase of new buses?

HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRATEGIES BRANCH
ASSISTANT DIVISION CHIEF WHITE: There®s no way to compel
them. The statute for the program that we talked about
where there is a school bus program, we specifically leave
that discretion to the local districts on how they want to
allocate replacement versus retrofit.

We have worked and certainly encouraged the local
air districts and the school districts that that funding
could be spent towards retrofit. But the decision does
ultimately lie at the local level.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay. Thanks.

Tony Luiz and then Peter Bransfield and Stephen
Rhoads.

MR. LUIZ: Good morning. 1711 try to make this
quick.

I have to agree with the Senator that spoke up

here and also John and Susan. | can"t believe 1 have two
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minutes after 27 years in business.

I also have the same type of businesses as John
and Susan does. I"m down 72 percent. Barely hanging on
with the business. |[I"ve already lost employees due to the
economic downturn and also legislation that this Board is
trying to pass, some haulers, and 1 don"t know how much
longer that we can stay in business.

I don"t support any of these amendments or
propositions or proposals that you"re proposing.

The thing that 1 do support is what the Senator
was saying is through attrition.

And again, | take offense to myself and other
people that are up here that have had numerous years of
being iIn business, and this Board has given them two
minutes to plead their case. That"s just outrageous for
the State of California to do that the businesses in this
state. And other businesses coming up here and asking for
this type of amendments to where it supports their cause,
so we"re going to piecemeal this whole thing together
depending on who has the most power in the state is to
businesses that spend the most money on retrofits and
everything else. To me, this is a travesty.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Well, you actually didn"t

use your Ffull time. So take another minute if you think
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that would help. 1™"m not trying to keep people from
speaking.

I just think, you know, in the interest of the
audience, there"s over 100 people, and many of them are
people like yourself who have taken the trouble to come
and they want to be heard. And we appreciate that. But
your point is you"re going to stand up and say we oppose
it. And we"re going to listen to you and pay attention to
you.

MR. LUIZ: Mary, the thing is, I"m a small
business person. 1 attended many stakeholder meetings.
Meeting after meeting, we had people come up to the
microphone and state that this is going to ruin their
businesses.

The proposition, the proposal that you guys came
up with originally didn"t take into account any of the
comments that were done at any of these stakeholders
meetings. So I™"m spending my time and you guys aren”t
considering that.

You guys come into this Board meeting already
with an idea of what you"re going to pass. Doesn"t matter
what we come up here and say, you guys already have an
agenda that you want to complete.

The first of all, if I had to do it, to tell you

the honest truth, 1 would bring criminal charges and 1°d
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have this Board and this staff -- 1 would have them check
out -- the last time 1 was up here in 2008, okay, there
was staff members and Board members that knew that that

researcher you had didn"t have any certificates like he
said he did. And you guys held it back from the rest of
your Board members. Okay. And you did not let them know.

In my opinion -- in my opinion, that"s
corruption, because you, as Board members, are supposed to
take care of the people of the state of California to do
the best for the state of California for the population of
the state of California. Not to do your own agendas.

And this Board has costs millions -- actually
billions of dollars of companies that have already
retrofitted, updated for garbage information that you guys
took iInto consideration knowing when you have professors
from UCLA and other universities saying that the
information you guys have are incorrect. And you guys do
not look at that, to me, that"s corruption.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

Okay. So I"m just going to take a moment and
say, first of all, we made a mistake, and we admitted that
we made a mistake. And we also corrected it.

And 1 want to say on behalf of myself, since I™m

a party to it as well as the others, that we really are
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here doing the best we can to balance some objectives that
we have. One of those objectives is to follow the law
that tells us that we are required to take necessary
actions to clean up the air. And we take that mission
seriously. And admittedly, that"s our primary objective.

But secondary to do that is to do it in the best
way we can to meet the objective in a way that does as
little economic damage as possible. And we®ve seen every
time we change a rule, it has impacts that are different
on different competitive elements of the industry.

So we"re listening. We are balancing those
things.

I completely disagree with you that we didn"t
respond to the comments that we heard. 1 think, you know,
you may not have gotten everything you wanted. But
believe me, you got a lot more than you would have gotten
if you hadn"t been aware of and heard the impacts that the
proposals would have had on different pieces of the
industry.

And you“ve done a lot to educate our staff. But
our staff has also done a lot to pay attention to what
they hear.

I"m sorry you"re not satisfied with the result.
OFf course, it"s always better if you have more people

supporting what you"re trying to do. But I will not
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accept the criticism that we haven®t paid attention.

So anybody who feels their two minutes doesn™t
give them time to say what they want to say, you just go
ahead and keep on speaking after the bell, and we"ll see
where that gets us. But I"m asking people to try to limit
their remarks to two minutes so we can get through this
long list of speakers.

And we will next hear from Peter Bransfield from
Rypos and then Stephen Rhoads and Kirk Hunter.

MR. BRANSFIELD: Thank you, Chairman Nichols.

I1*"m Peter Bransfield, the CEO of Rypos, Inc.

We"re a manufacturer and designer of
electrically-regenerated diesel particulate filters.
We"ve been developing these products over the last
ten years at significant cost to us as individuals and
founders as well as our investors.

We made that investment based on supporting the
market created by the clean air regulations here in
California. These systems take years to design and
develop and to verify, and we"ve reached the point where
the mandatory retrofit regulation would finally start to
produce fruit to support this industry over time.

I believe the proposed changes will impact not
jJust our company but the long term health of the industry.

It will lead to fewer green jobs in California. In our
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particular case, we"ve had no choice but to push off our
implementation of a 40-person assembly shop in the San
Joaquin Valley that was going to be specifically building
off-road retrofit devices.

That sends a strong message mine to invest hard
to come by private capital in other places and other
things.

The proposed changes 1 think set the stage for
requests for additional relief from other industries, and
I think this is a slippery slope that could ultimately
defer or delay the recovery of the economy of California
that many believe will be on the backs of clean tech jobs.

In our particular case, we"re a member of MECA.
We support what MECA has proposed as relief for the
industry. We ask specifically that you reconsider the
100 percent removal of mandatory retrofits. Thanks for
your time.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Thank you.

BOARD MEMBER TELLES: Sir, what®"s the failure
rate of your devices?

MR. BRANSFIELD: Probably in the three percent
range.

CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS: Okay.

MR. RHOADS: 1°"m Stephen Rhoads. 1 represent the

School Transportation Coalition.
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And the failure rate is something your staff
should know. And they should be out there in the field.
And they should be looking at how they"re working in the
school districts.

I*m going to address Supervisor Yeager®s question
first. First of all, 1 want to make it very, very clear
when the Legislature passed -- the voters voted for the
bond measure and the Legislature did the implementation
legislation, they specifically gave the direction to the
local air quality district. The local air quality
district could spend that money either on getting rid of
the pre "87 buses. They were built before you had any
particulate standards